
Title: It’s Go Time

Text: Acts 2:1-41


Good morning Calvary Hills. Thank you for coming back to see us this week. If you are 
new to us, last week we began a series in the book of Acts called “Church on Fire.” We 
are looking at the big picture of what happened in the early moments of the New 
Testament church as we know it today. Because of the size of Acts, we are also going 
into more depth in our Sunday evening Bible study at 6:30p wherein I will give you all 
the information I couldn’t fit into Sunday morning. There is also a place for interaction 
and discussion on Sunday nights. So there’s my plug for Sunday evening study at 
6:30p in the smaller fellowship hall (for now, unless we keep growing). 


Last week in Acts 1, we really saw Luke’s vision for the book of Acts laid out - and I 
also paired that with the vision and mission of our church. If you were here last Sunday, 
you heard it. We ended with a command from Jesus to the disciples to wait on the 
power of the Holy Spirit, and then they would bear witness to Him starting in 
Jerusalem. So we have these 120-some followers of Jesus (including the 12), waiting 
and praying in an upper room for ten days until something happens. 


Luke told us that 40 days had elapsed between the resurrection of Jesus and the 
ascension of Jesus back to heaven. The disciples waited for 10 days in the upper 
room, in prayer. That brings the count to 50 days since the resurrection of Jesus. And it 
is this number - 50 - where we get the word “Pentecost.” You can hear the root “penta” 
like a 5-sided pentagon. So this is a Greek way of saying 50 days. So when you hear 
Christians referring to Pentecost, this is the day we are talking about in Acts 2. And it is 
50 days after the resurrection of Jesus. 


So, if I may paint a picture, the memory of Jesus and His impact was still very fresh. 
Even if someone did not see His resurrected body - we are only 50 days (not even 2 
months) past the shouting of “crucify Him!” The dust from ground-zero had not yet 
settled. 


Jesus was crucified on the weekend of Passover, a Jewish holiday where the lamb was 
slaughtered and eaten as a remembrance meal of the Passover in Egypt during the 
days of Moses. Well, there was another Jewish holiday that just so happened to fall 50 
days after the Passover in the Jewish calendar. There are several names in the Bible for 
this, but the most common is the Feast of Weeks. 
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It was called the feast of weeks because it was to happen “a week of weeks” after 
Passover, meaning 7 weeks of 7 days, getting you to 49 days - and thus the following 
day was the Feast. 


Another name used in the Bible to describe this same day was the “Day of First-fruits.” 
It was a celebration of the harvest, wherein a first fruit offering would be made. 
Essentially it was thanking God for the harvest, and giving Him a sampling of the first 
crops yielded in the harvest - as a symbol of faith that He would continue to provide 
more, and acknowledge that He was the giver of the harvest. 


This is the backdrop of Pentecost. The Jewish crowd had returned to Jerusalem to 
celebrate the Day of First-fruits.  It was on this day that (quite poetically) the Holy Spirit 
would be given, the first fruit offering of God to His people as a promise of His full 
presence to come. 


Pentecost was a massively important day in the history of Christianity. In fact, the 
events that transpired at Pentecost would fundamentally alter the course of church 
history. This was a momentous day. This is not the day you wanted to skip church. We 
will see the disciples go from waiting - to experiencing the empowering of the Spirit - to 
Peter preaching a sermon to “the ground zero crowd “of Jews gathered for the Feast of 
Weeks - calling them to repent of crucifying their Messiah - and the mass salvation of 
thousands of Jews. 


I want to show you the three big changes that happened on the day of Pentecost. And 
I’m hoping that as you see these Jews repent of missing the Messiah - you will take a 
moment to look at your own heart and repent of any sin that is holding you back from 
taking a step forward in following Jesus. 


(Let’s pray as we go to The Word).


Because of the length of this chapter, I’m just going to be able to give samples of the 
text, but It will certainly be enough to see what is happening. Look at Acts chapter 2 
with me now. The group of 120 followers were waiting on the 10th day after Jesus had 
gone back to heaven. They knew they were waiting for the Spirit, but it’s possible that 
they truly weren’t sure what to expect. Read with me…
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When the day of Pentecost arrived, they were all together in one place. 2 And suddenly 
there came from heaven a sound like a mighty rushing wind, and it filled the entire 
house where they were sitting. 3 And divided tongues as of fire appeared to them and 
rested on each one of them. 4 And they were all filled with the Holy Spirit and began to 
speak in other tongues as the Spirit gave them utterance. 

5 Now there were dwelling in Jerusalem Jews, devout men from every nation under 
heaven. 6 And at this sound the multitude came together, and they were bewildered, 
because each one was hearing them speak in his own language. 7 And they were 
amazed and astonished, saying, “Are not all these who are speaking Galileans? 8 And 
how is it that we hear, each of us in his own native language? 9 Parthians and Medes 
and Elamites and residents of Mesopotamia, Judea and Cappadocia, Pontus and Asia, 
10 Phrygia and Pamphylia, Egypt and the parts of Libya belonging to Cyrene, and 
visitors from Rome, 11 both Jews and proselytes, Cretans and Arabians—we hear them 
telling in our own tongues the mighty works of God.” 12 And all were amazed and 
perplexed, saying to one another, “What does this mean?” 13 But others mocking said, 
“They are filled with new wine.” 

This is a very important text, so let me make a few remarks before we get into the 
outline. First of all, you have to understand this to be a unique event. Moments like this 
are not to be the normative way that God operates, and the Bible doesn’t lead us to 
believe that. This was a transformative moment in the church. I just want to make sure 
that you understand that, because sometimes people read this and get confused that 
this isn’t happening here every Sunday. There are some denominations (Pentecostals 
and Charismatics and Assembly of God - to name a few specifically) that believe this 
can be a normal experience for Christians. But I hope to explain that this is merely 
describing something unique that happened, rather than prescribing a normal 
experience. 

So in this room full of a mixed crowd of 120 - Luke says that there is a sound like a wind 
and that something that looked like small flames rested above each person. He doesn’t 
say that there WAS wind and that there WAS fire, but that it was LIKE those things. 
Clearly he is trying to describe a spiritual reality with human words. 

When I first became familiar with this passage, I put a lot of emphasis on the wind and 
fire and the languages. That’s not wrong. But as I have matured in my Bible reading, I 
believe that the focus is on the fact that there was a tongue of fire over each one of 
them in the room, and that they all began to speak in other languages. Make note of 
those phrases for later (each and all). 
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Now, one last thing I need to address up front. Whatever you believe about tongues - 
you have to admit that at least in Acts 2 - we are talking about actual, intelligible, human 
languages. I have to say that because the word “tongues” has become quite loaded and 
I don’t want to assume that you know what it means. The Greek word literally means 
“the tongue in your mouth.” And then Luke goes to great lengths to name the languages 
of peoples that were being spoken and heard that day. In other places in the New 
Testament we hear of people “from every nation, tribe, and tongue,” so it is appropriate 
for that word to be synonymous with languages.

So in my opinion, this is not about a gibberish utterance - but God doing a miracle to 
both draw a crowd and provide an avenue for the gospel to be given in a broad manner. 
This was a “gasoline on the fire” moment to jump-start the church. 

So, now I want to address the big changes at Pentecost that affected church history. 

1. A CHANGED ERA.

This is a big change in the way that people would relate to God and worship God. Ever 
since God established a covenant people under Moses, and the nation of Israel was 
born - the place where heaven touched earth and the place where people worshipped 
God was in the temple. There were agents to experience God, like prophets and priests. 
God would make occasional appearances, and the glory would fill the Holy Place with 
brightness and smoke and fire. 

But as these disciples sat in the upper room and the Spirit came in power - the image is 
inverted. Rather than individuals going to a central meeting place to connect with God - 
we see a flame resting over the head of each individual person. This is absolutely 
symbolizing that every believer in this new era would meet with God in the temple of 
their own body. 

You might think - wait - didn’t the Old Testament temple have sacrifices? What 
happened to those? That would be a great question. This is one of the reasons that 
Jesus came and died on the cross. He was providing the final sacrifice to God that 
would ultimately atone for sin. 

I want you to notice this - in later chapters in Acts - you do see disciples using the 
temple and synagogues as meeting places until persecution forces them out, and for 
opportunities to preach…. 
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but you never ever see one of the followers of Jesus offer another single sacrifice. That 
is because they understood that an era had changed 50 days earlier. Jesus ended the 
sacrificial system because He fulfilled it. The relationship with God had been corrected. 

Now the agency of a priest was no longer required, and the presence of God would 
come and reside with any person who would come through the blood of Jesus. Those 
tongues of fire symbolized the personal presence of God available to each unique 
believer through the Spirit. 

The life of Jesus was the transitional period - and Pentecost was the moment of 
change. An era had come to an end. Herod’s big beautiful temple was now a relic, an 
artifact to an age that would never return. And this is why when Jesus died on the cross, 
the temple veil was torn from top to bottom. Temple Judaism had officially come to an 
end. 

Every person, through Jesus, was effectively able to act as their own priest and temple. 

This brought another change. In the Judaic era - to be a follow of God was effectively to 
be an Israelite. Other nations, through they were invited to worship God, largely rejected 
God and His laws throughout the Old Testament. Because God had revealed Himself to 
a covenant people Israel, the truth largely remained limited to Israel’s borders. 

But at Pentecost we see, symbolized by the languages, that there would be no more 
national identity to following God. There would be no more land allotments to God’s 
people. There would be no earthly King over the nation - Jesus already had that 
position. The gospel would now subvert and alter any culture to bring about Christ’s 
influence on that nation - but even then - God is primarily dealing with individuals now 
rather than nations. 

I’d like to illustrate this changed era using another biblical example. Think about a story 
you probably haven’t studied in a while… the tower of Babel. That’s right. In Genesis 11, 
we have the story of the Tower of Babel. 

This was a very strange story where all the people of the world lived in one place (not 
shocking since it wasn’t long after the flood). All the people of the world gathered to 
build one society with one language, and the symbol of their achievement would be a 
massive tower. 
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The text tells us that this was done in direct defiance to God’s command to spread out 
and fill the earth. So this was an anti-God singular society poised to defy God. 

So God actually comes down and confuses their language by miraculously altering it, 
and then forcibly spreading people out across the land - frustrating their plan of a 
singular society built around this tower. It is no accident that the next chapter of Genesis 
follows with the selection of Abraham as the head of a specific nation that God chose 
out of all of those nations. 

So follow me here… at Babel… God did a miracle of language, signifying the beginning 
of an era in which He would deal with the nation Israel as His chosen people. 

At Pentecost… God did a miracle of language, signifying the end of that same era, but 
now promising that His Spirit would be poured out on anyone who would call upon the 
name of The Lord. So in a way, Pentecost is the anti-Babel. 

At Babel they gathered in disobedience and were frustrated and dispersed against their 
will. At Pentecost, they gathered in obedience and were empowered and dispersed to 
take the gospel out to the nations. And instead of gathering around a man-made tower 
of rebellion… they would gather around Christ, God’s Messiah. 

Things had fundamentally changed. An era of Judaism being the primary torch-bearers 
of God’s truth was coming to a close. And as people were praising God in different 
languages - Peter steps up to bring a moment of clarity - and to speak to His Jewish 
brothers. And when he does, he points to….

2. A CHANGED HERO. 

Remember that the mission started in Jerusalem to the Jews first. We are seeing Peter 
address a Jewish audience in this next moment. Turn to Acts 2:22. Leading up to this, 
essentially Peter stands up and explains, the miracle of languages being spoken by 
quoting a passage from Joel (when God promised to pour out His Spirit on the common 
person - not just the prophets, priests, and kings). That was the initial explanation of the 
Spirit, but it wasn’t the meat’n’potatoes of his sermon. Begin in Acts 2:22 for that…

22 “Men of Israel, hear these words: Jesus of Nazareth, a man attested to you by 
God with mighty works and wonders and signs that God did through him in your midst, 
as you yourselves know— 
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23 this Jesus, delivered up according to the definite plan and foreknowledge of God, 
you crucified and killed by the hands of lawless men. 24 God raised him up, loosing the 
pangs of death, because it was not possible for him to be held by it. 25 For David says 
concerning him, 

“ ‘I saw the Lord always before me, 
for he is at my right hand that I may not be shaken; 

26  therefore my heart was glad, and my tongue rejoiced; 
my flesh also will dwell in hope. 

27  For you will not abandon my soul to Hades, 
or let your Holy One see corruption. 

28  You have made known to me the paths of life; 
you will make me full of gladness with your presence.’ 

29 “Brothers, I may say to you with confidence about the patriarch David that he both 
died and was buried, and his tomb is with us to this day. 30 Being therefore a prophet, 
and knowing that God had sworn with an oath to him that he would set one of his 
descendants on his throne, 31 he foresaw and spoke about the resurrection of the Christ, 
that he was not abandoned to Hades, nor did his flesh see corruption. 32 This Jesus God 
raised up, and of that we all are witnesses. 33 Being therefore exalted at the right hand 
of God, and having received from the Father the promise of the Holy Spirit, he has 
poured out this that you yourselves are seeing and hearing. 34 For David did not ascend 
into the heavens, but he himself says, 

“ ‘The Lord said to my Lord, 
“Sit at my right hand, 

35  until I make your enemies your footstool.” ’ 

36 Let all the house of Israel therefore know for certain that God has made him both Lord 
and Christ, this Jesus whom you crucified.” 

That’s what we call - a sermon - ladies and gentlemen. Let me just cut to the chase and 
summarize Peter’s message to this Jewish crowd…

“Jesus came and lived among you, doing wonderful things. He was sent from God, and 
God was behind everything Jesus Did. You killed this man, and you were wrong in it, but 
God had a plan. Jesus was raised to life because death couldn’t hold Him. 

Now let’s compare Jesus to your hero. The Michael Jordan to your basketball, the 
William Shakespeare to your literature, the Steve Jobs to your technology - is none 
other than King David to your Jewish ideal of a Messianic figure, is he not?. I love 
David. God loves David. We all love David. David was great.
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But, the fact remains that your great hero, your ideal - is dead - and you can go visit the 
gravesite. He was a great man, but he did not ascend to the right hand of power. But I, 
Peter, saw with my own two eyes the resurrected body of Jesus, and 10 days ago 
watched Him ascend into heaven. So not only is Jesus The Lord, He is the Christ! And if 
you are willing to give such honor and respect to David, who is dead, what kind of 
reverence should you give to Jesus - whom - you crucified 53 days ago?!”

Now, if you’re a Jewish person listening to this, there’s not a lot to say in rebuttal. Either 
what Peter says is true, or it’s not. Either Jesus was sent by God as the Messiah to save 
His people from their sins and He resurrected from death and He ascended to the right 
hand of the Father - or He didn’t. If He did - He’s your Lord - He’s Your Messiah. 

There is no middle ground. It’s either “I have decided to follow Jesus,” or 
“#NotMyMessiah.” That’s it. But you have to choose one and be honest in it.

What Peter is doing here is brilliant. He’s taking their most respected character and 
showing that Jesus is superior. Therefore they have to break one way or another. They 
can’t hold the view that Jesus was everything He said - and still claim David as their 
great golden boy. They can’t elevate a dead king over a risen Lord, no matter how great 
that king was. So they either have to deny the resurrection happened (difficult to do in 
the presence of eyewitnesses), or accept guilt and recognize Jesus as Lord. 

The Jewish people had to change their hero. They had to pivot. The people Peter was 
preaching to missed their opportunity to “get in on the ground floor.” They didn’t 
recognize Jesus as Messiah during His earthly ministry - they were still reminiscing 
about Moses and David and Abraham. But the One whom all those heroes of the faith 
looked forward to had arrived. 

The irony of this moment is that Peter is inviting “Men of Israel” to join spiritual Israel, 
the people of God by faith. There was a splinter, a fracture in the family tree. True faith 
had gone a different direction than where the majority of bloodline Israel had gone, and 
Peter was inviting them to return. Israel desperately needed to change their hero from 
David to Jesus. 

And maybe that’s something you need to think about today. Is David your hero when 
Jesus has already come? I don’t literally mean David. Is something else taking the top 
spot of your reverence, your respect, your time, your worship? Are you giving undue 
credit to something or someone  in your life that doesn’t have the resume of Jesus? 
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At Pentecost, the Spirit was at work, and these people of Israel realized that they were 
wrong. Look with me to v37 as we conclude with our 3rd point and the 3rd major change 
that happened at Pentecost…

3. A CHANGED HEART. 

Verse 37 says….
37 Now when they heard this they were cut to the heart, and said to Peter and the rest of 
the apostles, “Brothers, what shall we do?” 38 And Peter said to them, “Repent and be 
baptized every one of you in the name of Jesus Christ for the forgiveness of your sins, 
and you will receive the gift of the Holy Spirit. 39 For the promise is for you and for your 
children and for all who are far off, everyone whom the Lord our God calls to himself.” 
40 And with many other words he bore witness and continued to exhort them, saying, 
“Save yourselves from this crooked generation.” 41 So those who received his word 
were baptized, and there were added that day about three thousand souls. 

This is really a special moment. Apparently the Spirit was at work, because Peter’s 
message landed with force. 

I don’t know if you’ve ever had a moment in life when you felt something hit you so hard 
that you actually felt a physical pain in your chest. Maybe it was fear, or guilt, or shame, 
or being caught in a lie, or being exposed. You know what I’m talking about - that 
moment when it’s actually difficult to breathe and you’re almost frozen for a moment in 
time. That’s what these people were experiencing in v37. 

It was a crippling, arresting conviction of the soul. It was a moment brought about by 
The Spirit of God wherein they knew that Peter was right and that they were wrong. 

Now it’s one thing to be proven wrong - but that doesn’t mean that you feel conviction. 
People in our world debate and argue all the time, but it’s even becoming rare to own up 
to your mistakes and certainly to feel conviction. Nowadays we “evolve” in our views. 
We “learn and grow.” But we don’t see anything like this happening much anymore. 

These people were cut to the heart. They were pierced to the soul. They were 
paralyzed. They didn’t have a plan of action. They didn’t call there PR team or their 
publicist for damage control. They didn’t even know how to get out of the hole that they 
dug for themselves. 
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We know this because they could only say, “What do we do now.” 

Church, that’s the posture of a repentant heart. When you say, “I can’t fix this. I’m out of 
options. I can’t learn and grow and evolve my way out of this.” 

Imagine what they were thinking. Imagine what you would think if you truly understood, 
as Peter described, that you had stood in hearty agreement of killing God and rejecting 
your Messiah. What kind of atonement could cover a sin like that? I mean, is there 
anything worse than that? 

And yet, the message from Peter is the same message as it is to you when you sin. 
Repent for the forgiveness of your sins. Repent. Turn away from the embrace of your 
sin and embrace Christ instead. Change your mind about sin and agree with God’s 
views. 

It was simple. “You said that Jesus was a blasphemous man teaching things contrary to 
God. You believed the Pharisees and Sadducees’ lies. The resurrection proved that you 
got it wrong. But you don’t have to live that way if you recognize the sin and repent. 
Turn from it. Go the opposite direction. You shouted “crucify,” but it’s not too late to 
shout “Jesus is Lord.” And if you do, the God of grace will freely pardon. Though your 
sins be like scarlet, He will wash you whiter than snow.”

Do you understand what this means for you - church? Do you understand that this is 
more than just history, it tells us something that we need to hear today. If there is grace 
for the people that shouted “crucify,” if there is repentance to be had for the ones that 
rejected Jesus to His face though they saw the miracles in plain sight…. what makes 
you think that your sin is so great that Jesus can’t extend grace to you?

My goodness, if Peter (under the power of the Spirit) can stand on a soapbox at ground 
zero and offer repentance to the people that killed Jesus - there’s nothing you can cling 
to - no excuse you can muster - to say that God can’t forgive you! 

But listen, you have to repent. You have to come to God on His terms. They couldn’t 
receive the forgiveness without recognizing that they needed to change their views and 
their ways - and the same is true for you. There is no past too dark, no sin too grave, 
none too far gone, that Jesus can’t save. 
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And on this day at Pentecost - three thousand people repented of their sin and trusted 
in Jesus. They recognized that it wasn’t too late to join Jesus and accept Him as their 
Lord and Messiah. They recognized that they were wrong, and wanted to repent. That’s 
the evidence of the Spirit at work. 

And listen - everyone here today. It is possible that the Spirit is at work. One of you may 
be feeling a conviction of your sin, similar to this crowd that was cut to the heart. You 
realize that you haven’t made Jesus your Lord. You realize that you’ve let sin take root 
in your life and you need Jesus to save and forgive because you’ve tried living the 
world’s way and it just leads to despair. 

Maybe, like this crowd, you’re saying, “what must I do?”

You need to realize that, yes, your sin is great and it is a real problem. And you must 
repent and turn from it. You also need to know that Jesus died on the cross to remove 
that sin, and He rose from the dead to conquer it and its effects. 

If you believe this is true, it’s only logical that your response would be to trust in Jesus 
for your entire life and worldview and live consistently with this. It requires your faith in 
Him to be the only effective Savior of your soul. You need to trust in Jesus and live for 
Him. 

And when you do, you will receive the Holy Spirit who will guide and conform you into 
living more and more like Jesus. So you must call on the name of the Lord to be saved. 
You must. Anyone here today who calls on the name of the Lord will be saved. Your sin 
debt cancelled. Grace extended. Forgiveness given. Guilt removed. And joy will follow. 

This crowd needed to hear this message. Even though they had missed the boat, God 
send a life raft for them. No matter how far down in to the pit of sin you have fallen, if 
you repent, there is grace and forgiveness for you. 

That’s the message of Pentecost. That’s the message for you today.

(pray)
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